MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday & Wednesday

July 18-19, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, July 18 and Wednesday, July 19, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Richard Goodall; Mr. Brian Frazee; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; and Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Mr. Brooks and Mr. Butta were on vacation and unable to attend.

Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General. Ms. Kameen and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, was attending a meeting and would be arriving at a later time.

	CONSENT AGENDA

ANNOUNCEMENTS

BCPSS CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN

RESTRUCTURING PLANS – BCPSS

PERSISTENTLY DANGEROUS SCHOOLS

REVIEW OF BCPSS 60 DAY FACILITIES REPORT

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

IMAGINE-FOUNDATIONS PUBLIC CHARTER SCHOOL V. PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

ANNUAL ELECTION OF BOARD OFFICERS

GOOD NEWS ITEM

BOARD MEETING CALENDAR FOR 2007

COMAR 13A.03.02.08 (AMEND) GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS FOR PUBLIC HIGH SCHOOLS IN MARYLAND – ADOPTION

COMAR 13A.09.10.01, .02, .18 & .20 (AMEND) EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS IN NONPUBLIC SCHOOLS AND CHILD CARE AND TREATMENT FACILITIES

COMAR 13A.02.06.02 (AMEND) General Financial Aid to Local School Systems

COMAR 13A.08.01.01 (AMEND) Students – General Regulations

COMAR 13A.08.02.01 & .07 (AMEND) Students – Student Records (ADOPTION)

PUBLIC COMMENT

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

MIDDLE SCHOOL STEERING COMMITTEE

ANNOUNCEMENT

2008 MSDE BUDGET PROPOSED

CHINESE PARTNERSHIP

OPINIONS/ORDER
	Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10) 

Approval of Minutes of June 20, 2006 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Budget Adjustments for June 2006

Permission to Publish: COMAR 13A.01.02.04 (NEW)

Facilities Assessment Survey

Dr. Grasmick introduced and welcomed Ms. JoAnne Carter, newly appointed Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Mr. Brian Frazee, newly appointed student member of the State Board. Dr. Root welcomed both and expressed his full support to them. Dr. Root also announced that Dr. Pizzigati was recently elected as President-Elect of the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE). Dr. Pizzigati thanked the Board for their support and said she looked forward to representing Maryland and the State Board.

Dr. Grasmick also introduced and welcomed Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, Interim CEO of the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS).  She reported that Dr. Cooper has not only served as a teacher and in many leadership roles over the years but also as the Superintendent of Schools in Wicomico County which has made excellent progress on Maryland School Assessment scores over the past four years during her tenure.  Dr. Grasmick said that it has been a joy to work with Dr. Boston over the past several weeks describing her as a dedicated advocate for education.

Dr. Boston thanked the Board for their confidence in her and said that “student achievement is our top priority and we can make a real difference.”

Dr. Root welcomed her on behalf of the Board noting her vast experience in the Baltimore City schools.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, School and Family Services. She explained that, at its March 29, 2006 meeting, the Board adopted certain corrective actions to be accomplished by the BCPSS related to instruction, leadership, school safety, low performing schools management structure, and high school graduation and student support. She said that she is recommending approval of the corrective actions taken by BCPSS.

Ms. Chafin distributed a report on the status of BCPSS Implementation of Corrective Actions as of July 14, 2006.  She discussed the salient points of each action. 

Dr. Boston said that the Corrective Actions can be used as a cornerstone of the BCPSS Master Plan as well as serve as a driving force for providing an excellent education for Baltimore City students. 

Dr. Grasmick said that she felt this has been excellent progress and that every Corrective Action has been adequately addressed.

In response to a question by Ms. Bell, Dr. Boston said that parents will be included in dealing with students who display disciplinary problems along with the support of the various members of the school team. She said that the school system will be supporting schools with problem students by recruiting community support for the students and their parents.

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Boston said that poor teacher attendance will be addressed in the evaluation process and that the City needs teachers who are willing to teach on a day-to-day basis.

Dr. Pizzigati noted the challenges of teaching middle school students suggesting that professional development is a key part in meeting these challenges. Dr. Grasmick said that she discussed this with Dr. Boston who is in complete agreement with this premise.

In response to a question from Mr. Disney requesting information outlining the costs of implementing the Corrective Actions, Dr. Boston indicated that most of the corrective actions would be addressed through realignment of BCPSS’ existing budget.  She said there were only a couple of items in the Corrective Actions that were not included in their current thinking and these items will cost the district an additional $1 to $2 million that was not budgeted for. 

Ms. Kameen explained that she would be meeting with Judge Kaplan on Friday, July 21, 2006, and filing a cost estimate which is currently in the BCPSS budget.

Dr. Grasmick expressed disappointment in the lack of use of nearly $1 million of grant monies. As an example of where those funds could be used, Dr. Grasmick reported that a survey of Baltimore City schools showed that many schools reported they did not receive the curriculum on African-American History. She asked Dr. Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Officer of BCPSS to look into this matter and give it her special attention. 

Dr. Root noted the decline in student enrollment over the last several years, extra capacity in Baltimore City schools, the lack of applications for funding grants and the return of unused funds. He stressed the importance of dealing with these serious issues. 

Dr. Boston expressed her and her Board’s commitment to dealing with these issues.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the MSDE staff analysis of the Baltimore City Public School System’s Strategies for Addressing the Corrective Actions mandated by the State Board on March 29, 2006 as modified by Dr. Boston and staff on July 14, 2006.  (In Favor – 10)

Dr. Grasmick explained that she is recommending Board approval of actions to take regarding the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance Structures for six schools in Baltimore City. She explained that two high schools are not included since their High School Assessment results are not yet known.  She also said that she was pleased to report that Highlandtown Elementary School did not need to submit a plan since the school had exited the School Improvement.  She expressed her respect and appreciation for Dr. Boston’s support and response to these issues and asked Ann Chafin and Teresa Knott, Coordinator, I-PAS/Challenge Schools Initiatives, to give a brief overview of the process and actions that have taken place thus far.

Ms. Chafin reported that there were originally fifteen schools in restructuring. She said that there are currently six schools which require the Board’s approval of their School Improvement plans. 

Ms. Knott said that the Plans for the six schools were received by June 30 reflecting many improvements. She explained that the major issue in the Plans was the refinement of data collection in the schools. She said that an agreement was reached with leaders in the BCPSS to implement the Baltimore City Public School System Plan for the Process of Data Collection and Analysis for the 2006-2007 school year.

Dr. Sanders arrived at the meeting.

In response to a question by Ms. Bell, Ms. Chinnia said that the terms “Replace School Staff” and “Suspend the office of the principal” refer to the placement of qualified special education staff in the special education schools and that staff assigned from the BCPSS Central Office will be assigned to supervise all areas of the schools in question.

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Ms. Chinnia said that School Improvement Teams require the inclusion of a union representative.

Ms. Knott thanked the members of the staff and Baltimore City who made up the team that worked on this difficult task. Board members thanked the group as well. Dr. Boston introduced the principals of the schools involved.

In response to a request by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick agreed to provide the Board with a status report on improvements in the schools by January or February of next year.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for the six schools in Baltimore City Public Schools as listed below with the agreement that the Baltimore City Public School System Plan for the Process of Data Collection and Analysis be implemented for the 2006-2007 school year. (In Favor – 10)

· Dr. Nathan A. Pitts Ashburton Elementary/Middle

· Canton Middle

· Harlem Park Middle

· Morrell Park Elementary/Middle

· Robert Poole Middle/High

· Thomas G. Hayes Elementary

Dr. Grasmick praised Ms. Knott and Dr. Boston for their excellent collaboration on this project.

The Superintendent reminded the Board that Title IX of the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB) requires each state receiving funds under the Act to establish a statewide policy that allows a student attending a persistently dangerous school to attend a safe school within the same school district. She introduced Chuck Buckler, Director, Student Services and Alternative program Branch, and Ann Chafin to discuss the results of this year’s review of student suspensions and schools previously designated as persistently dangerous.  

Ms. Chafin reported that audit teams visited BCPSS schools which were designated as persistently dangerous at the end of school year 2005-2006 as well as those schools on probationary status.

Mr. Buckler discussed the criteria for designating a school persistently dangerous. He explained that offenses considered are very serious offenses such as weapons possession, and arson. He said that there are case management teams working with specific problem students to assist in remediation, and that workshops are being conducted to train staff to implement the corrective action plans.

Dr. Boston said that Highlandtown Middle School, one of the schools designated as persistently dangerous, is closing and that the school system is committed to working with the schools on their corrective action plans.  

In response to a question by Mr. Frazee about parental involvement, Maryanne Ralls, Acting Student Support Services Office, BCPSS, said that the system is conducting staff and student forums to gather input from parents and students to help resolve the problems in the schools. She said that an annual climate survey will be conducted to see if staff and students feel that progress is being made in providing a safe environment in the schools. She also said that a code of conduct training will be provided at the beginning of the school year.

With no further discussion and upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board took the following actions: (In Favor – 10)

1. Retained the persistently dangerous school designation for Calverton Middle Schools and Thurgood Marshall Middle School;

2. Removed the persistently dangerous school designation from Canton Middle School, Harlem Park Middle School, and Lombard Middle School;

3. Designated the following three schools as persistently dangerous: Dr. Roland N. Patterson, Sr. Academy; Dr. W.E.B. Dubois High School; and the Liberal Arts Academy – Walbrook Complex; and

4. Placed the Academy for College and Career Exploration on probationary status.

The Superintendent introduced Mr. Al Abend, Deputy Director, Board of Public Works Section, Interagency Committee on School Construction (IAC), who is substituting for Mr. David Lever, Executive Director of the IAC.  She also introduced Mr. Keith Scroggins, Chief Operating Officer of BCPSS. 

Mr. Abend noted the improvements made over the last twelve months in the BCPSS facilities.  He explained the critical nature of the next six months when the IAC will monitor and evaluate three key facility issues to determine if it is necessary to rescind any of the FY 2007 project approvals and to assist in developing recommendations in December 2006 to the Board of Public Works.  He listed the three primary issues as follows: progress on construction projects, implementation of an adequate preventive maintenance program, and school closures. 

Mr. Disney, while expressing his understanding of the difficulties of closing a school, said that it is important to look at facility needs over the next five to ten years. 

Dr. Boston said that parents have difficulty with closing and consolidating schools but the BCPSS is committed to do what is necessary to ensure fiscal responsibility.

Mr. Abend brought the Board’s attention to a report which provides the status of previously approved projects as of June 2006.

In response to Dr. Root’s urging for a ten-year plan for school facilities, Dr. Boston said that she will be able to assist the school system in preparing a long-range plan. 

In response to a question by Dr. Grasmick, Mr. Scroggins said that BCPSS is working to clear up problems associated with providing technology in all the schools.

With no further discussion, the Board thanked Mr. Abend, Mr. Scroggins and Dr. Boston for their work in support of facilities improvement. 

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, July 18, 2006, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. All Board members, except Mr. Brooks and Mr. Butta, were present. Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was also present. The Executive Session commenced at 12:20 p.m. (In favor – 10)

The State Board meeting reconvened in public session at 2:15 p.m. 

The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeal:

Imagine—Foundations Public Charter School v. Prince George’s County Board of Education

Dr. Grasmick reported on the Maryland Code provision which sets forth the meeting and office requirements for the State Board. She said the State Board is required to hold a meeting in July and select a President and Vice President from among its members. She asked for nominations for the position of President of the Board.

Upon nomination by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved Dr. Edward Root as the President for the 2006-2007 term. (In favor – 9)

Dr. Root asked for nominations for the office of Vice President.

Upon nomination by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved Mr. Dunbar Brooks as the Vice President of the Board for the 2006-2007 term. (In favor – 10)

Dr. Root reported that Dr. Grasmick was recently awarded the 2006 James Bryant Conant Award presented by the Education Commission of the States for outstanding contributions to American education. He provided the names of other notable figures who have been presented this award in the past and noted that this is an extremely prestigious award.

Dr. Grasmick said that she traveled to Minneapolis, Minnesota to receive the award and accepted it on behalf of the Board, staff, educators, students and parents in Maryland.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved meeting dates for 2007. The list of meeting dates is attached to and made a part of these minutes. (In favor – 10)

Dr. Ronald Peiffer explained that the purpose of the change in COMAR 13A.03.02.08 – Graduation Requirements for Public High Schools in Maryland is to extend to students graduating before 2009 the option of substituting participation in a Department-approved test for participation on a Maryland High School Assessment. He said the proposed changes also remove a reference to the Maryland School Assessment for Geometry, which has been discontinued.

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Goodall, the Board adopted the proposed amendments. Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Bell and Mr. Disney were not present for the vote. (In favor – 7)

The Superintendent reported that Maryland has been granted a flexibility agreement from the U.S. Department of Education to use Advanced Placement (AP) and International Baccalaureate (IB) exams as substitutes for the high school assessments required under NCLB.  She said that Maryland is the only State to have received this approval.  She also reported that she has been asked by members of the U.S. Congress to give an orientation on education to the members.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to brief the Board on her recommendation to amend COMAR 13A.09.10.01, .02, .18 & .20, Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools and Child Care and Treatment Facilities. 

Dr. Smeallie introduced Ms. Sarah Spross, Interim Branch Chief, Nonpublic Schools Approval Branch, who is serving in place of Virginia Cieslicki, who recently retired.  Dr. Smeallie explained that the proposed changes to the personnel requirements for GED TESTS preparation programs in nonpublic schools that receive public funds align the nonpublic school personnel requirements with the requirements for teachers in publicly funded programs in Maryland.  He said the proposed changes to the personnel requirements for Career Development and Technology Education programs recognize industry professionals as qualified instructors in these programs.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.09.10.01, .02, .18 & .20, Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools and Child Care and Treatment Facilities. (In favor – 10)

The Superintendent reminded Board members that last month they expressed concern regarding the need to have consistent standards statewide for recording student absences for partial school days.  She said that a review of local school policies and procedures related to school absences was conducted and introduced Ann Chafin and Marcia Lathroum, Specialist, School Counseling, Division of Student, Family, School Support, to report on the results of the review.  Dr. Grasmick reported that school systems have already published their absence policies for the upcoming school year and that it would be difficult to make dramatic changes at this late point in the year. 

Ms. Lathroum reported that parents have already been informed of the policies for schools regarding lateness and absences which, the Department agrees, are not consistent among school systems.  She asked that her staff study the responses from local superintendents and work with Board members and local superintendents to agree on consistent guidelines for student attendance policies for the next school year.

Dr. Grasmick suggested convening a group of superintendents and pupil personnel workers to agree upon a uniform policy.  She suggested that Dr. Root provide the group with the Board’s concerns and she would report back to the Board at its October meeting. 

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted amendments to COMAR 13A.08.02.01, COMAR 13A.08.01.01D, COMAR 13.02.06.02B(9) and COMAR 13A.08.02.07D with the provision to develop a new “days absent” definition to be implemented with the beginning of the 2007-2008 school year.  Dr. Root agreed to provide the staff with the Board’s concerns.

Dr. Grasmick explained procedures by which the Board hears public comment and introduced the following persons who requested time to discuss student performance in the Edison Schools.

· Andrea Chaplin

· Evelyn Randall

· Shana Warburton

· Mary Beverly

· Paul Miller

· Dionna Murray

· Kevin Medley

· Parriss Morris

· Zelda Holcomb

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, July 18, 2006, in the 7th floor Board Room of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members, except Mr. Brooks and Mr. Butta, were present. Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 5:05 p.m.  (In favor – 10)

The State Board meeting reconvened in public session at 9:05 a.m. on Wednesday, July 19, 2006.  Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral was absent from the meeting.

The Superintendent discussed the problem of the lack of certification for middle school teachers.  She noted that many reports have been prepared and the subject of middle schools has been studied extensively.  With that in mind, she said she is convening a Middle School Steering Committee with a broad based membership of teachers, administrators, parents, staff of institutions of higher education, MSDE staff, and business members to review the previous work done and establish a list of practices, to establish action research groups to put those practices into action and to report back to her with “best practices” and “must practices” for all Maryland middle schools.  She reported that Dr. Colleen Seremet will be heading up the Steering Committee and Dr. Seremet provided the names of those from the Department who would participate.  Dr. Allen asked to participate in the Steering Committee deliberations.

The Board made the following suggestions to Dr. Seremet for consideration by the Steering Committee:

· Research middle schools where there are fewer problem areas to determine what practices are being used in those schools;

· Establish a research model school;

· Investigate the structure of grade levels in middle schools, the length of the school day and the size of the schools;

· Provide Steering Committee members with a book entitled Hooking Up and urge them to read Chapter 1.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Steering Committee would be looking at all schools, including independent schools for their best practices.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Nancy Frazee, mother of the new student State Board member, Brian Frazee. The Board congratulated her on her son’s appointment to the Board.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, and Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services, to review the requests for enhancements to the annual operating budget that is being proposed for FY 2008.  She commended Ms. Clapsaddle and Mr. Brooks for their extraordinary work on this difficult job.  She reported that the Board will be asked to take action on this Budget proposal in August in order to submit it to the Department of Budget and Management in September.  She reported that the Departmental budget exceeds $6 billion describing it as a huge responsibility. 

Ms. Clapsaddle explained that 98 percent of the budget consists of mandated costs with 2 percent discretionary funds and said that the proposed enhancements fall in the discretionary fund category.

Ms. Bell urged that position costs be included in the costs for new projects.  Mr. Goodall discussed the importance of leadership training and professional development of educational leaders. 

Ms. Clapsaddle went over the priority items provided by leaders from each Division in the Department. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro about the MD After School Opportunities Fund, Shawn Stelow, Director, Youth Development Branch, Division of Student and School Services, explained that this money funds a group that determines, in each county, where after-school programs are needed and, in turn, funds those programs.  Dr. Grasmick assured Board Members that the Department sets parameters for the use of these funds. 

Mr. Disney left the meeting at this time.

Dr. Grasmick commented on the Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program explaining that 30 percent of children who matriculate through this program do not require special education. She said this is an extremely cost effective program. She explained that because autism is being identified much earlier in children additional funding is required to provide needed programs. She said that from 1996 to 2006 there has been a 1000 percent increase in autism identification in children. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Carole Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services, reported that nonpublic placements have increased significantly and are mandated costs.  She explained that the cost per student has risen from approximately $65 thousand to $100 thousand per student.  She explained that not only are students getting more services but that often times they are placed out of State if there is no facility in Maryland to serve their needs.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Clapsaddle explained that the cost of providing education is not equal in all counties in the State and that the Geographic Cost of Living Index addresses these discrepancies. 

Ms. Clapsaddle provided a list of State Aided Institutions and the funding provided. Dr. Grasmick explained that, in the past, this funding was a pass through, but now Department staff monitor how many jurisdictions are reached through the programs to determine the funding levels.

Ms. Clapsaddle thanked Mr. Brooks and his team of staff for their diligence in providing this proposed Budget. Dr. Grasmick acknowledged Carroll Kozlowski, Deputy Branch Chief of the Budget Branch, for his work as well. The Board thanked the staff for their excellent presentation.

Dr. Grasmick reported on an International Conference on Educational Leadership which she attended in Beijing, China recently.  She noted that Mr. Jim Foran and Ms. Mary Cary attended also and would be providing their perceptions of the conference as well

She explained that Maryland is a partner with the World Bank in examining educational leadership throughout the world.  She noted that China, with its 1.4 billion people, has a deep interest in enhancing its educational system.  Dr. Grasmick reported that there are only nine years of compulsory education in China and that only 21 percent of students go on to high school.  She reported that the Chinese language will be offered in some middle and high schools in Maryland this year.

Ms. Cary provided some of her experiences on the trip describing it as quite a learning experience. Mr. Foran reported that the dropout rate is very high in the schools in China and that there is a shortage of 500,000 teachers and a very small percentage of schools have internet access. He described the Chinese people as very open.

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions rendered by the Board:

06-23 Brado v. Montgomery Co. Public Schools (dismissed)

06-24 Caroline County Bus Contractors v. Caroline County Public Schools (affirmed local board)

06-25 Martin v. Baltimore City Public Schools (affirmed local board)

Ms. Kameen announced the following Order rendered by the Board:



	EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION

EXECUTIVE SESSION


	06-06 Mills v. Washington County Board of Education (dismissed appeal)

Dr. Root and the Board recognized Ms. Joyce Smith, Administrative Assistant to the Board and Regulations Coordinator, for her 22 years of service.  He reported that Ms. Smith would be leaving State service to pursue other career opportunities.  He and other Board members thanked Ms. Smith for her caring and excellent service to the Department and the Board.  Mr. Tony South and Dr. Grasmick thanked Ms. Smith for her hard work and dedication to the Department. Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Smith’s daughter Hannah.  Dr. Root presented Ms. Smith with a gift from the Board and announced that all are invited to a reception in her honor at 1 p.m.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Wednesday, July 19, 2006, in the 7th floor Board Room of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. All Board members, except Mr. Brooks, Mr. Butta, and Mr. Disney were present. Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was also present. The Executive Session commenced at 12:20 p.m. (In favor – 9)



	
	Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer




NSG/rms

APPROVED:
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